ADVISORY COUNCIL ON WILDLIFE & FRESHWATER FISH MINUTES

TUESDAY, August 12, 2014
Richardson & Robbins Building Auditorium
89 Kings Highway, Dover, Delaware

Phone 302-739-9912, FAX 302-739-6157
ADVISORY COUNCIL           


DIVISION OF FISH & WILDLIFE

PUBLIC
1.  Edward A. Montague, Chair 


1. David E. Saveikis
 

15 Visitors
2.  Garrett Grier, Jr. Vice Chair


2. Rob Hossler
3.  Steven M. Kendus



3. Joe Rogerson
4.  Raymond F. Burris  



4. Karen Kennedy
5.  Robert C. Nichols (Absent) 



 
6.  Neal Dukes 



 
7.  Craig A. Karsnitz 



 
8.  Joe C. Johnson 



 
9.  Dean Ratliff (Absent)



  
The meeting was called to order by Chairman Montague at 7:30 PM.
Agenda Item 1.   Approval of Minutes (Chairman).


A motion was made and voted unanimously to approve the June 24, 2014 meeting minutes as written.  
ANNOUNCEMENT


Director Saveikis introduced Rob Hossler as the new Wildlife Section Administrator, effective July 27.  This position was vacant due to the retirement of Greg Moore.  Director Saveikis stated that Mr. Hossler has a long and diverse career with the Division and extensive experience in habitat management, game and non-game species research and management, and program and grant management.  Mr. Hossler stated that he was glad to be in his new position, but that he had some big shoes to fill in following the “footsteps” of Tony Florio, Lloyd Alexander and Greg Moore.  
Agenda Item 2.  Adoption of Waterfowl Seasons and Waterfowl Status Video for 2014-2015 (Rob Hossler).

Rob Hossler, wildlife section administrator, showed a video from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service entitled, “Status of Waterfowl – 2014 Report on North America’s Waterfowl Populations and Habitat Conditions.”   Following this presentation, the 2014 -2015 Adopted Migratory Game Bird Seasons for Delaware were reviewed.  These seasons were discussed at the January and endorsed by the Council at the February Advisory Council meetings, respectively.   After the review at this meeting, these recommendations will be formally adopted and submitted to the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.      


Mr. Hossler stated that, while overall duck population numbers are up, there were several waterfowl species that remained at stable or decreased population levels. Canada goose numbers were down slightly (4%) this year compared to 2012 (no data was available for 2013).  The snow goose population was also down with 796,000 geese expected in the fall flight compared to 1.2 million in previous years.  Mr. Hossler reported that the percentage of young brant in the fall flight in the last two years were 6.5 and 3.7%, respectively,  which has created concern for potential overharvest of the species since the average percentage of brant juveniles in the fall flight is usually about 18%.  There has never been two consecutive years where the percentage of young brant in the population has been less than 10%.  Mr. Hossler also reported that there was the first significant decline of the Eastern population of woodcock in the ten year trend data that has averaged a 1% per year decline.   Mr. Hossler also reported that, although it was once thought that sea ducks were an under harvested species group, data now indicates this might not be the case, which  may result in a future reduction in either the sea duck bag limit or the number of hunting days.   
Listed below are the seasons endorsed by the Council and submitted to the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.  

DOVE

Sept. 1 – Sept. 27
    ½ before sunrise to sunset
Oct. 20 – Nov. 1      ½ before sunrise to sunset


Nov. 24– Jan. 12     ½ before sunrise to sunset
Limit:  15
RESIDENT CANADA GEESE

Sept. 1 – Sept. 25

½ before sunrise to sunset 


* No liberal hunting options    



Limit: 15
EARLY TEAL

Sept. 12 – Sept. 30 
Hours:  Teal season will be open all day (1/2 hour before sunrise to sunset) in limited geographic areas.  These areas are coastal areas from south of the C&D Canal to Lewes east of Routes 13, 113/113A & 1.  

Limit:  6
YOUTH HUNT

Oct. 4 and Feb. 7

Bag may include ducks, mergansers, coots, moorhens, Canada geese, snow geese and brant.  Standard limits apply.

DUCKS


Oct. 24 – Nov. 11


Nov. 24 – Nov. 29

Dec. 12 – Jan. 24
Daily limit of 6 ducks (except mergansers and coots), may include 1 black duck; 4 mallards including no more than 2 hen mallards; 2 pintail; 1 canvas back; 3 wood ducks; 2 red heads; 2 scaup;  l mottled duck; 1 fulvous whistling tree duck; 4 scoters.  The possession limit is 3 times the daily bag limit.   
COOTS & MERGANSERS 

Same season dates as ducks.


Limit:  Coots 15, Mergansers 5 (only 2 can be hooded mergansers)

CANADA GEESE (MIGRATORY) 

Nov. 24 – Nov. 29


Dec. 12 – Jan. 31

Limit:  2
SNOW GOOSE



Oct. 1 – Jan. 31, and Feb. 7
Limit:  25

Feb. 2 – Feb. 6 and Feb. 9 - April 11

(Conservation Order) 

NO LIMIT


Bombay Hook snow goose   - open Monday, 
Wednesday, and 
Friday with permission from 
Refuge Manager. 

BRANT

Dec. 22 – Jan. 3


Jan. 12 – Jan. 31


Limit:  2



RAILS
Sept. 1 – Nov. 8





King, Clapper

Limit:  10

Sora, Virginia

Limit:  25

Gallinules, Moorhens
Limit:  15


WOODCOCK

Nov. 24 – Dec. 6





Dec. 13 – Jan. 13





Limit:  3

SNIPE





Sept. 23 – Dec. 6





Dec. 13 – Jan. 13
Limit:  8
SEA DUCKS

Sept. 23 – Jan. 24


Limit:  7 (No more than 4 scoters).
Within designated sea duck zone (not less than 
800 yards seaward of Delaware Bay shore or
Atlantic Ocean)
Agenda Item 3.  License Revenue Update & Associated Wildlife Program Cuts (David E. Saveikis).


Director Saveikis provided two handouts to the Council members.  The first handout, which will be printed with hunting licenses and distributed with trapping licenses, shows a correction to the 2014-2015 Hunting & Trapping Guide.  Page 13 incorrectly listed the April 4, 2015, Youth/Non-ambulatory Disabled Hunt as a Deer Hunt.  The correct version should read as follows:  

Youth/Non-Ambulatory Disabled Turkey Hunt

April 4, 2015

This handout also presented, in a question and answer format, provided information on the hunting and trapping license revenue shortfall and associated wildlife programs cuts as discussed at previous Advisory Council meetings since last November.     

Director Saveikis read the following program cuts that have been or will be made:

1. Reduced the number of seasonal employees hired to work on state wildlife areas, resulting in a reduction in maintenance and habitat management activities.
2. Reduced access to state wildlife areas between hunting seasons whereby certain gates have been closed to reduce road maintenance costs.
3. Reduced dove field sunflower planting on state wildlife areas by 50%.
4. Eliminated most annual wildlife food plot plantings on state wildlife areas.
5. Planned closing of the Ommelanden Range on Wednesday mornings and all day on Fridays.  The Range would still be open Wednesday from noon to 8:00 pm and on Saturdays and Sundays.

6. Planned elimination of most program activities that are not eligible to be matched to federal grants, including nuisance and injured wildlife response and license revenue expenditures on dog training areas.
Director Saveikis reported that 48% of wildlife program funds are used for state wildlife area operations, 25% for wildlife management/research, 17% for hunter education/public shooting range management, 7% for public technical assistance and 3% for administration.


The second handout presented the new authority granted by the General Assembly authorizing the Department to raise existing fees, such as hunting license fees, to cover program costs through a process that provides for adequate public input and with the approval of the appropriate Advisory Council.  Director Saveikis reported that the Department will initiate the process to increase hunting license fees under this authority, with a goal of having the new fees identified by the end of the year with an effective date of July 1, 2015. Director Saveikis stated that public input could possibly be provided at a future Advisory Council meeting. He also stated that he will request that the Attorney General’s Office review and determine which hunting and trapping license fees the Department has the authority to increase.   
Director Saveikis responded to a few questions from members of the audience regarding license revenues and wildlife program cuts.  

Mr. Hossler responded to a question regarding volunteers, stating that the Division has developed a volunteer program and he is working with the regional wildlife area managers to expand volunteer activities, some of which are limited due to liability issues.  
Agenda Item 4. Director Update (David E. Saveikis).

Director Saveikis provided the following update on legislation from the recent General Assembly affecting the Division:

H.B. 238 passed the General Assembly and was signed by the Governor on July 24th at the Delaware State Fair.  This legislation, developed by the Division, defers possession limits for migratory game birds to federal regulations, which are currently three times the daily bag limit rather than being limited to the current Delaware law of two times the daily bag limit.
S.B. 258 passed the House on June 30th and is awaiting the Governor’s signature.  This legislation was developed by the Division to declassify and increase fines for certain hunting, trapping, fishing and boating infractions. 

H.B. 98 developed by the Division passed the House and was amended and passed by the Senate, but the amended bill was not acted upon by the House.  This legislation was introduced last year to establish gray fox, skunk and weasel as game animals, but became controversial due the gray fox status as Delaware’s state wildlife animal.   Councilman Kendus had drafted and submitted a resolution to the General Assembly supporting H.B. 98 as originally written by the Division without Amendment No. 1.  Amendment No. 1 had been introduced to remove the gray fox from the bill while still allowing their incidental take.  
H.B. 391, initiated and sponsored by Representative Spiegelman, to update the current code to establish a range of allowable calibers for handguns used to hunt deer rather than the current law which identifies specific calibers did not pass, will likely be introduced again in the next legislative session.  
Director Saveikis announced that the new C&R Center grand opening and dedication event will be held on September 9 at 10:00 am. 

Director Saveikis also announced that there are tentative plans for a dedication event for the newly acquired Owens Station Shooting Range on September 26, which is the day before the National Hunting & Fishing Day.  

Director Saveikis updated the Council on requests to revisit the Division’s agricultural deer depredation program, including development of a pilot Extreme Deer Damage permit program to allow permitted farmers to harvest an unlimited number of deer between May 15 and August 15 over which the Council had previously expressed major reservations.  The Division did not implement the pilot Extreme Deer Damage permit program this year, but the issue will continue to be evaluated. Director Saveikis further explained the Division’s existing Deer Damage and Severe Deer Damage programs.  The Deer Damage program allows permitted farmers to harvest an unlimited number of antlerless deer during the framework of the normal hunting season.  The Severe Deer Damage program allows permitted farmers to harvest an unlimited number of antlerless deer between August 15 and May 15.  The proposed Extreme Deer Damage permit pilot program would require farmers to be previously enrolled in the Division’s other deer damage programs and to develop and follow a Division-approved deer management plan that includes an assessment of the population and establishes a harvest quota and a population target goal. Harvested deer would have to be retrieved, tagged, field dressed and donated to the Delaware Sportsmen Against Hunger Program.  Sunday or night harvest and high powered rifle use would not be allowed.  Farmers would also have to register harvested deer through the Division’s hunter/trapper registration system.  

Director Saveikis provided Council members with the spring/summer 2014 Outdoor Delaware magazine that included an article on “Pond Weeds and Algae:  A ‘Growing’ Problem” and regular articles on Hunting, Fishing and the Delaware Bayshore Initiative. The issue also included an article on Assawoman Wildlife Area, the first in a series featuring a different state wildlife area.       
AGENDA FOR THE 9/30/2014 ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING
1. Approval of Minutes (Chairman).
2. Wildlife Management Area Update (Wayne Lehman).

3. Norman G. Wilder Dog Training Area and C&R Center Management Changes (Wayne Lehman).

4. Proposed Hunting License Fee Increase Process (Director David E. Saveikis). 

5. Director Update (Director David E. Saveikis).
There being no further business, a motion was made and carried that the meeting be adjourned at 8:37 PM.

Sincerely,
[image: image1.png]



Karen Kennedy

Recording Secretary
